April 6, 2017
Finance Committee

Meeting began at 6:35.
Mr. Heffernan informed those gathered that tonight would be a hearing for articles 3 and 4.  If time permits after the hearings, a deliberation will be held for articles besides 3, 4, and 12.  This is to ensure adequate preparations for those articles.  
6:37 Ms. Carney arrived.
Susan Walko was present to speak as a private citizen.  Ms. Walko is curious about rumors involving purchasing land at the end of Quincy Street/Whiting Avenue for an easement, at the end of the rail trail corridor.  Ms. Walko was informed that there are no plans to purchase this land at the time.  She then asked whether investigations were made into the feasibility of purchasing this land.  She clarified that she wanted to know if there was any item in the town budget to allocate money that could go towards preparations to purchase property at the end of Whiting Avenue.
Mr. Heffernan answered that there are no warrant articles to purchase this land.  He referred to Mr. Kern to answer the question.  
Ms. Walko repeated her question to Mr. Kern.  Mr. Kern explained that there is a study scheduled on the 20 acre site on the end of Whiting Avenue.  The purpose of this study is to investigate the land for possible options for use of the land by the town.  The town does not currently own that land. This study is not related to the rail trail.  Ms. Walko asked why the funding for the study was known as the “MBTA” investigation.  Mr. Kern answered that the land is owned by the MBTA.  The land was formerly requested for passive use by the city of Boston, but that plan has since been abandoned.  Ms. Walko asked why the town was looking into buying property from the city of Boston.  Mr. Kern explained that Dedham likes to understand its opportunities with large, unused parcels of land within its borders before the land becomes privately owned and developed outside of the control of the town.  
Mr. Heffernan explained that these studies are fairly commonplace.
Ms. Walko asked what the study would consist of for $10,000.  Mr. Kern answered that this is a preliminary investigation into the land to understand what could be done in the future.
Mr. Heffernan referred Ms. Walko to Rich McCarthy, who heads the relevant department.
Town Finance Overview
Mike Butler, Selectman, took the floor for a presentation.
Mr. Butler explained to the committee that there had been a period of neglect of public buildings in the town, and that the selectmen spent a long time trying to make up for these deficiencies.  His presentation is to be an accounting of this effort thus far and how they plan to move forward.
He explained that the town is committed to Intergenerational Equity, not pushing the responsibility for expenses to future residents.   He explained that in laymen’s terms, his philosophy is “you get what you pay for, and you pay for what you get.”  For the last 10 years, Dedham has been striving to recover from a difficult period around 2007-2008.  Property values dropped significantly but the recovery has been strong.  Mr. Butler summarized the future costs required to invest in maintaining our infrastructure.  He already feels that we have “caught up” on many important infrastructure metrics.  For road maintenance, we will be able to start scaling back next year.
Mr. Butler covered long term liabilities, such as OPEB and Pension Funding.   Dedham has significantly caught up on our pension funding, though health insurance costs for retirees are unpredictable and rising.  Current annual costs are roughly 6 million dollars, but closing out the pension could allow us to reduce annual costs to 3 million. 
It will be some time before we start to reduce our infrastructure costs, but Pension costs should drop off significantly.  Their efforts should shortly hereafter payoff in a decline in recurring costs, which will then plateau.  
Mr. Heffernan asked for information about closing out the unfunded pension liability.  He asked why we did not consider simply closing out the unfunded pension by spending 5.3 Million dollars.  Currently, the proposal is putting 2 Million dollars.  Mr. Kern explained that the board of selectmen and finance committee raised 3 concerns about the plan to spend all 5.3 Million.  
1.Dedham’s tax rates have varied somewhat widely in the last few years, which can be difficult for the general public to understand.  Large single-year tax increases can have a detrimental effect on individuals.
2. Sometimes, pension investments don’t perform as well as expected, and therefore the endpoint of paying off the pension can be unpredictable.
3. Increasing the annual budget by roughly 5% in one year due to the already increasing health insurance and debt service expenses makes it difficult for the public to accept sending this extra money towards the pension rather than alleviating their tax burden.
Making the 2 million dollar payment this year allows us to smooth out payments and still enjoy benefits, without creating overmuch pressure for the investments to perform as expected.  By moving in smaller steps, we keep ourselves open to adjust for possible unexpected changes.  The pension should still be paid off in a matter of a few years. 
Mr. Butler said in 1997 the Capital budget represented only about 1% of the town’s yearly budget.  Currently, Capital represents almost 12% of the budget.  He believes this previous underspending allowed our infrastructure and buildings to reach a problematic state of disrepair that has taken 20 years to recover from.   However, 10-13% feels like a safe amount to spend on capital going forward. 
Mr. Lindemann asked Mr. Butler if his estimations for the future involve costs associated with large-scale projects, such as a new school project.  Mr. Butler explained that such large-scale projects are undertaken with a large quantity of previous research and planning for the town’s ability to afford it.  Mr. Lindemann asked who would begin the discussion on these major projects.  Mr. Kern explained that capital projections do include the assumption of future large projects to accurately estimate.  However, multiple committees are involved in the process of undertaking feasibility studies for new schools or other major project.  The MSBA receives many requests each year and selects only about 10% of them to follow through with.  He explained that Mr. Butler’s projection calculated that roughly 5 million needs to be spent a year on new buildings, not including the catch-up that we have undertaken recently. 

Mr. Lindemann expressed concerns that as a finance committee, he feels they need more projections and advanced information.  It feels as if they are responding to information as soon as it is placed in front of them, rather than making use of advance information.  
Mr. Kern explained that they have done a lot of catching up in previous years, and that Mr. Butler’s presentation was intended to present an idea of how much work they have done catching up on previous underspending.  
Mr. Heffernan cautioned against over-investing, in anticipation of possible unexpected problems in the future, such as what happened in 2007.
Mr. Heffernan conferred with the committee about recent changes to the planned Tax Levy increase, which has dropped from 5.2% to 3.05%.  He opened to floor to conversation about the town budget.
Mr. Lindemann asked for an update on the investigation into the Energov software.  Mr. Heffernan temporarily postponed the conversation since Energov is a Capital matter.
Ms. Terkelsen explained that annual maintenance costs on software contracts are part of her budget, but a much smaller amount than the Capital request for the widespread integration. 
Ms. Carney asked what the $280,000 expense was.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that they have to pay maintenance and software contracts for current software in place.
Mr. Heffernan suggested the committee have the discussion on Energov now.
Mr. Kern explained that Ken Cimeno went to Cambridge to discuss their use of the Energov software.  3 years ago, Cambridge transitioned fully to the Energov software.  Mr. Cimeno explained that Cambridge is currently experiencing difficulty with the software, but it is not clear if this is merely the difficulty associated with adopting new software or a problem with the software.  Mr. Kern said that they will be looking into possible alternate products for use in the future.  Due to maintenance requirements of software, it is important to make sure the company is stable enough to be a presence going forward.  Mr. Kern expressed that he is unwilling to pay for custom software, as a relationship with an existing company can be much more valuable.
Mr. Lindemann asked if Energov was acquiring small software programming firms.  Mr. Kern explained that Energov is owned by a company called Tyler.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that Tyler is the top software company in their field.  They frequently acquire other companies to expand their client base and acquire new companies.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that there are serious competitors to Tyler.  Energov was a standalone product that was purchased by Tyler after it was developed.  She explained that the structure of the industry frequently results in small companies springing up and being purchased by larger companies.  
Mr. Lindemann asked, if we are trying to automate these processes, do we need new software or simply better training?  Ms. Terkelsen explained that in the past, there has not been much attention paid to software.  Mr. Hughes asked which department is currently using Energov.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that the Building Department is using Energov right now, and attempts to adopt it with other departments have fallen through.   However, they are using an outdated version of the software.  She feels that a town-wide implementation of new software is the right step forward, not further piecemeal implementations.
Mr. Preston asked if cities or towns exist who sought to jointly implement a system.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that no regional implementation of the sort has been undertaken.  Mr. Kern expressed doubts that such a system would work.
Mr. Preston asked when they planned to recommend new software for the town to utilize.  Mr. Kern explained that while he feels the previous Energov software was the right decision at the time, the amount of pushback that they have received has led to them to undertake further investigation into the software they will select.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that software costs will increase in the future because regular upgrades are necessary and have been neglected in the past.
Ms. Carney asked if Mr. Cimeno’s experience with Energov in Cambridge led to a decision to completely not adopt Energov.  Mr. Kern explained that they have not made a definite decision to turn away from Energov.  They hope to gain more information from what they have learned from Cambridge and discuss further with Mr. Cimeno.
Mr. Roberts pointed out that it feels that this software expense is similar to building upkeep expenses incurred from neglecting building infrastructure in the past.
Mr. Lindemann expressed hope that the person evaluating the software is a person with the right expertise for understanding how employees will use and implement software.  Particularly with software, the process of implementing new software involves training and supervision to get everything running smoothly.
Mr. Heffernan explained that since Energov is out of the budget, the Committee’s time could be better spent discussing a different topic.  He solicited further questions about the Operating budget. 
Ms. Butler asked about an item in the Health Department Budget.  Mr. Kern explained that a position has been reduced from full time to 0.4-time.
Mr. Lindemann asked about re-negotiated contracts, and where those estimates are placed in the budget.  Ms. Terkelsen referred him to the salary contingency line.
Ms. Butler asked about the benefit of continuing our membership in the Chamber of Commerce.  Mr. Kern explained that membership benefits are re-evaluated every year.
Mr. Heffernan commented that he took a tour of the library.  He explained that he learned a great deal about the role and function of our library in the community.   He commended the work that the library has done in working within their building, and highly recommended that member of the committee take a tour.
Mr. Heffernan solicited questions about the school budget.
Mr. Lindemann asked if the teacher reaction to the new structure is going well.  The Superintendent answered that reactions have been mostly positive.
Mr. Kern explained that they met with the representatives of the firm that provides non-health insurance to Dedham last week.  The firm’s broker to Dedham passed away unexpectedly last year.  Mr. Kern explained that workman’s comp works on a rolling average, and that they expect to pay 100,000 less this yea.  This is due to a good year in terms of workman’s comp claims.    Miriam Johnson, the HR director, has implemented new safety programs.  
Ms. Baker explained that after a few difficult years, we have gotten far enough past some expensive years that our costs have decreased.  We also save money by staying informed and working on training to eliminate claims.
Mr. Preston commented that there are new OSHA regulations that should be phased in soon.
Ms. Fay pointed out a line item in the environmental department for consulting and other fees pertaining to investigating the rail trail that cost $1000.
Ms. Fay asked Mr. Kern about the $15,000 dollar training that he explained earlier to the committee.  She expressed a desire for more measurable, concrete goals for this training opportunity.  She also expressed feelings that some citizens may not have an interest in local government, and could very well desire nothing more from their government than to operate without them having to attend meetings.  
The discussion moved to the Capital Budget.
Mr. Heffernan directed the committee’s attention to Capital projects that have been recommended to the Committee.  
Mr. Lindemann asked about the $15,000 dollars for the Motherbrook Historical Designation.  Mr. Kern explained that the community group attempting this procedure hope to hire a consultant to go through the process of getting a Historical Designation for the Mother Brook area.  
Ms. O’Donnell mentioned that previously, it had been suggested that this expense did not belong in Capital.  Mr. Kern explained that he believes it is smart to place projects like this in Capital because it’s funding competes with Capital projects for money and it goes before CEC and the Finance Committee.  He explained that the alternative is to put it into a specific budget, which does not seem right and receives less review.  He also explained that studies and consultants frequently lead to capital projects.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that it also allows them to carry the money forward for the same project in future years but not spend it on something else.
Mr. Heffernan explained that there is a Financial Policies committee that is going to review and possible rewrite our town’s policy on what is or isn’t a Capital expenditure.
Ms. Carney asked if Ms. Fay, as the CEC representative, had discussed everything on the list. Specifically, if the CEC felt strongly about any capital requests that had not made their way to this final list.  Ms. Fay expressed that the CEC did not feel that the Mother Brook expenditure was necessary, given that there was no threat to the structure and that the committee did not feel comfortable paying to outsource the process.  
Mr. Kern confirmed what Ms. Fay said about the Capital requests, and added that while the CEC did not rank the bus highly, he placed it on the list.  
Ms. Carney asked how the CEC ranked the 10,000 dollar request for the MBTA Parcel analysis. 
Mr. Heffernan explained how the committee could interpret the data they had on the CEC rating of projects. 

Mr. Kern explained that the CEC rating metric awards points for ADA compliance and public safety, so the values need to be taken with a grain of salt.
Ms. Fay explained that yes, sometimes the rating system results in somewhat lopsided ratings.  Ms. Fay read the summary of the MBTA Parcel Purchase Analysis to the Committee.  Another portion of that parcel has already been sold off to be developed for residential uses by Boston.  The expense is merely to analyze possible benefits and uses of that land if it were purchased.  
Ms. Carney asked about the Miscellaneous Improvements item.  Ms. Fay explained that this was several improvements to Dedham square as well as repairs to a guardrail in Dedham that has significantly deteriorated.  She explained that the CEC recommended decreasing the funds to remove funding for discretionary landscaping but leave money for guardrail repairs.
Ms. Carney asked about costs titled Oakdale and Riverdale asphalt, which are repairs to school parking lots.  She also asked about Riverdale Pour-in-Place surfacing.  Ms. Fay explained that the second cost is to make a playground handicapped accessible.
Ms. Carney expressed concerns that we are spending money on increasingly outdated buildings.  She explained that she hopes that we move towards new school construction soon.  
Ms. Fay explained that Oakdale and Riverdale require heavy maintenance to ensure the safety of the families that use these playgrounds as well as school students.
Ms. Carney expressed dissatisfaction with the state of some of our schools.  She feels that many of our schools need to be replaced by new, state-of-the-art buildings.
Mr. Preston asked about an earlier statement by Mike Butler, who estimated that a new school would be constructed no sooner than 10 years from now.
Mr. Roberts explained that the building committee has a plan for meeting with the school committee to discuss educational needs going forward.  He explained that there has to be a concentrated effort towards making changes to education in Dedham
The Vice Chair of the building committee explained that they are following a 25 year masterplan for building maintenance and replacement that she can provide to the committee if necessary.  They are waiting to hear from the Mass. School Building Authority to hear their recommendation.  She expressed that she does not agree with the “at least 10 years” estimate, and hopes to move significantly faster than that.  She feels that their work with the MSBA is going well.  However, the school committee alone is responsible for deciding what the education model for the town will be.
Ms. Carney asked if our masterplan changes based on recommendations from the state.  The Vice Chair explained that they have been keeping their plan up-to-date with new needs for the buildings.  She also explained that the pavement in question is currently used for recreation.
Ms. Baker explained that MSBA approval is almost a 2-year process, meaning at least a 2 year waiting period before plans can move forward to being with.  The masterplan is constantly reevaluated.  The town pays close attention to the needs of it’s schools.
Mr. Heffernan asked if the Vice Chair had any information that could lead to them delaying the asphalt repair process.  The Vice Chair answered no. 


Ms. Butler asked about the life expectancy of the 75,000 dishwasher.  Ms. Fay explained that the CEC learned that the school was in dire need of a new dishwasher, and this dishwasher allowed for less waste and significantly more recycling.  Mr. Kern explained that this dishwasher is part of a recycling grant, so getting the new dishwasher allows them to keep the grant money.
Ms. Fay explained that the committee was in favor of pool improvements that did not make their way to the recommended items list.  Mr. Kern explained that yes, it was removed from the list.  However, they are getting a new diving board to keep the school up to date with competitive regulations and safety.
Ms. Fay explained that Joe Flannigan performs landscaping in Dedham square as Misc. Improvements, as well as the previously mentioned guardrail improvements and new signage on deer park road.
Mr. Heffernan commended the CEC and Susan Fay for their work in evaluating the projects proposed. 
Mr. Lindemann asked Mr. Hughes if progress had been made on Davis Field repairs.  Mr. Kern explained that a reserve fund transfer in the current fiscal year is the plan of action.
Mr. Heffernan explained that this would significantly accelerate the repairs.
Ms. Carney asked if the board should consider the definition of “unforeseen expense,” which is the only official reason for making a reserve fund transfer.  She feels that the board has been bending the definition, sometimes for good reason, but bending it nevertheless.
Given no further questions, Mr. Heffernan solicited discussion on any previously reviewed articles before they move to deliberation.
Ms. Carney referred to article 14.  She confirmed with Ms. Baker that there were no new revolving funds.  Ms. Carney asked if any of the existing revolving funds had new fund limits.  Ms. Baker explained that the board of health fund limit was raised from 10,000 to 15,000 dollars.  This is the only fund limit that will increase.  Ms. Baker explained that the increase is supported by the Board of Health’s increased income and expenses.  Otherwise, this article is keeping up with requirements of the Municipal Modernization Act, revising the wording of the bylaw.
Ms. Carney asked about article 35, Use of Premiums on Borrowing.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that the wording of this act is set by a statute and is required to change.  The major change of this article is that premiums no longer go into the general fund, and must go through town meeting to be spent.  The money goes into the project fund and once the project is completed the money becomes surplus.  Its effects are limited to “profits of bonds.”
Ms. Butler asked about article 26.  Ms. Baker explained that this would create a by-law to create a committee regarding the CPA.
Mr. Heffernan asked about Article 28, the neighborhood notification article.  He asked Ms. Carney to confirm that the wording of this article was satisfactory to her and Ms. Butler.  They confirmed that it was.
Ms. O’Donnell asked if Ms. Carney and Ms. Butler had changed Article 27.  Ms. Butler recommended the committee indefinitely postpone the article so it could be revised and re-presented next year.
Ms. Carney asked about Article 2.  Ms. Baker explained that no contracts will be presented to town meeting for funding.  
Given no further questions, Mr. Heffernan recommended the committee continue their hearings in the future, and move to deliberation.
Mr. Heffernan moved to continue their hearings in the future and begin deliberations.  Ms. Carney approved and Mr. Roberts seconded.  
Motion passes 9-0. 
Deliberations began at 8:40.  
Mr. Heffernan outlined the process by which the deliberations would take place.  Mr. Preston was selected to read the articles.  Mr. Heffernan warned the committee to pay close attention to the language contained in the motions and clarify any concerns.
Articles continue below.
Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 2 be so voted, seconded by Ms. Butler.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE TWO: By the Board of Selectmen:  To see if the Town will vote to adopt changes in Schedule A (Classification Schedule), or Schedule B (Compensation Schedule), or Schedule C (Fringe Benefits) of the Personnel Wage and Salary Administration Plan; to act upon the recommendations of the Town Manager as to actions he deems advisable and necessary in order to maintain a fair and equitable pay level and compensation policy; to implement collective bargaining agreements listed below, the funding for which is included in the appropriate departmental budgets under Article Three:

1.	AFSCME, Local #362 (Library Staff Unit)
2. Dedham Police Patrolman’s Association, Massachusetts Coalition of Police, Local #448, AFL-CIO
3.	Dedham Police Association (Lieutenants & Sergeants)
4.	Dedham Firefighter’s Association, Local 1735
5.	AFSCME, Local #362 (DPW- Unit A)
6.	AFSCME, Local #362 (DPW-Unit B)
7.	AFSCME, Local #362 (Town Hall)
8.	AFSCME, Local #362 (Parks)
9.	AFSCME, Local #362 (Civilian Dispatchers)

or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.







Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 5 be so voted, seconded by Ms. Butler.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE FIVE: To see if the Town, in accordance with the provisions of the General Laws, Chapter 41, §108, will vote to fix the salary and compensation of all elected officials of the Town, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.


Mr. Preston made a motion to Indefinitely Postpone Article 6, seconded by Ms. Butler.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE SIX:  By the Finance Committee:  To see if the Town will vote to transfer unexpended balances from line items of special articles of prior years to fund expenses for Fiscal Year 2018, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance & Warrant Committee for study and report.


Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 7 be so voted, seconded by Ms. Butler.  Ms. Butler asked why the water expenses were so high.  Ms. Terkelsen explained that the costs were associated with an assessment from the Dedham-Westwood water district.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE SEVEN:  By the Town Manager at the request of the Director of Finance:  To see what sum of money the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, or transfer from available funds for payment of outstanding bills of prior fiscal years, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.



Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 8 be so voted, seconded by Ms. Butler.  It was voted 9-0
ARTICLE EIGHT:  By the Finance Committee:  To see what sum of money the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, or transfer from available funds to meet additional expenses of the current fiscal year not adequately funded under Article Three of the 2016 Spring 
Town Meeting (FY'17) or any other article thereof; or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report. 



Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 9 be indefinitely postponed, seconded by Ms. Butler.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE NINE:  By the Finance Committee:  To see what sum of money the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, or transfer from available funds for deposit in the Stabilization Fund, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.



Mr. Preston motioned to indefinitely postpone Article 10, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE TEN: By the Town Manager at the request of the Director of Finance. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds a sum or sums to one or more special purpose stabilization funds, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.



Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 11 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE ELEVEN:  By the Town Manager at the request of the Director of Finance. To see if the Town will vote to appropriate money from one or more special purpose stabilization funds to one or more of the stated purposes for such funds to be expended at the direction of a specified officer or multiple member body of the Town, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.


Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 13 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded.  Ms. Butler expressed concerns that it is hard for people to see the full cost of a new project when it is presented across different articles.  Ms. Baker explained that since this is funding for the design, it is necessary to fund to calculate the full cost of the project. Mr. Heffernan agreed that costs can be changed significantly by findings in the design process.  Ms. Fay noted that since some costs are not state-reimbursable, it would perhaps be wise to estimate these non-reimbursable costs ahead of time so that votes on the project overall can be better informed.
Mr. Roberts explained that the initial ECEC vote was for the costs associated with the building.  He said that there are many costs that can emerge unexpectedly on a project like this.  Ms. Baker acknowledged that it could be helpful to present non-reimbursable costs.  However, she cautioned against making estimates to the public when these costs can be so varied and unpredictable, since an incorrect estimation can paint the project in a negative light.  She explained that even reimbursements can be difficult to predict.
Article 13 was voted 7-2.  Ms. Carney and Ms. Butler opposed.
ARTICLE THIRTEEN: By the Town Manager. To see if the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, borrow or transfer from available funds, a sum of money to be expended under the direction of the School Building Rehabilitation Committee for the purpose of designing extended measures related to traffic flow, access, egress and signalization at the new Early Childhood Education Center (“ECEC”),  to be located at 1100 High Street in Dedham, Massachusetts, as required in connection with Site Plan Review, and which study and work related thereto is outside the scope of the Massachusetts School Building Authority project, and therefore the sole responsibility of the Town, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.



Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 14 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE FOURTEEN: By the Town Manager. To see if the Town will vote pursuant to the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E½, as most recently amended, to (1) establish the following revolving funds and spending limits for FY18 as set forth below, and further (2) to amend the General Bylaws by inserting a new bylaw establishing various revolving funds, specifying the departmental receipts to be credited to each fund, the departmental purposes or programs for which each fund may be expended, and the entity authorized to expend each fund, such bylaw to provide as follows:
____ Revolving Funds
____ There are hereby established in the Town of Dedham pursuant to the provisions of G.L. c.44, §53E½, the following Revolving Funds:
	PROGRAM OR PURPOSE
	DEPARTMENT RECEIPTS
	REPRESENTATIVE OR BOARD AUTHORIZED TO SPEND

	Pool Fund (Operation & maintenance of Dedham Pool)
	Pool User Fees
	Park & Recreation
Director

	Firearms Fee Fund (Pay share of State fees/Balance to be expended for needs of Police Department)
	Firearms Permits
	Police Chief

	Police Cruiser Fee Fund (Police cruiser maintenance, repairs and fuel)
	Fees for police cruisers used at private details
	Police Chief

	Surplus Vehicle and Equipment Fund (Paying costs and expenses of surplus sales and replacement vehicles and equipment)
	Receipts from sale of surplus vehicles and equipment
	Town Manager

	Board of Health Programs (Paying costs and expenses associated with health clinics, educational programs, and Tobacco enforcement)
	Various Health Clinics & Tobacco Related Fines
	Health Director

	Council on Aging Programs (Paying costs and expenses related to said programs)
	Fees from Various Council on Aging Programs
	Council on Aging Director

	Recreation (Paying costs and expenses related to said programs)
	Receipts from recreational programs, including dog park
	Park and Recreation Director

	Sustainability Fund (Paying costs and expenses associated with educational and outreach events
	Donations and Fees
	Town Manager

	Veterans’ Fund (Paying costs and expenses related to said programs)
	Receipts from all Veterans Programs
	Veteran’s Agent

	Ames Building (Paying costs and expenses related to building maintenance and construction)
	Rental Income
	Town Manager

	Avery School (MBACC) (Paying costs and expenses related to building maintenance)
	Rental Income
	Town Manager

	Youth Commission (Paying costs and expenses related to said programs or events)
	Receipts from all Youth Commission Programs or Events
	Town Manager


____.         Expenditures from each revolving fund set forth herein shall be subject to the limitation established by Town Meeting, or any increase therein, all as may be authorized in accordance with G.L. c.44, §53E½.
And to set fiscal year spending limits for such revolving funds as follows:
	Program or Purpose
	FY Spending Limit

	Pool Fund (Operation and maintenance of Dedham Pool)
	$225,000

	Firearms Fee Fund (Pay share of State fees/Balance to be expended for needs of Police Department)
	$5,000

	Police Cruiser Fee Fund (Police cruiser maintenance, repairs and fuel)
	$20,000

	Surplus Vehicle and Equipment Fund (Paying costs and expenses of surplus sales and replacement vehicles and equipment)
	$75,000

	Board of Health Programs (Paying costs and expenses associated with health clinics, educational programs, and Tobacco enforcement)
	$15,000

	Council on Aging Programs (Paying costs and expenses related to said programs)
	$8,000

	Recreation (Paying costs and expenses related to said programs)
	$190,000

	Sustainability Fund (Paying costs and expenses associated with educational and outreach events)
	$2,500

	Veterans’ Fund (Paying costs and expenses related to said programs)
	$5,000

	Ames Building (Paying costs and expenses related to building maintenance and construction; provided that the monies in said fund as of June 30, 2017 shall remain in said fund and be available for expenditure for the purposes described herein)
	$125,000

	Avery School (MBACC) (Paying costs and expenses related to building maintenance)
	$2,500

	Youth Commission (Paying costs and expenses related to said programs or events)
	$25,000


or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to By Law Review Committee and Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.

Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 15 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE FIFTEEN:  By the Town Manager at the request of the Finance Director. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds to operate the Sewer Enterprise Fund for the fiscal year commencing on July 1, 2017, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report. 



Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 16 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0. 
ARTICLE SIXTEEN:   By the Town Manager at the request of the Finance Director. To see what sum of money the Town will raise and appropriate or transfer from available funds to operate the Endicott Estate Enterprise Fund for the fiscal year commencing July 1, 2017, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.



Mr. Preston motioned to indefinitely postpone article 17, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0
ARTICLE SEVENTEEN: By Town Meeting Vote: To hear and act upon the reports of the various Town Committees, as required by vote of prior Town Meetings; to see what sum of money the Town will vote to raise and appropriate, transfer from available funds, or borrow to carry out the recommendations of said committees; or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.








Mr. Preston made a motion to indefinitely postpone Article 27, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE TWENTY-SEVEN:   By the Town Manager at the request of Finance and Warrant Committee Members Cecilia Emery Butler and Susan Carney. To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to petition the General Court for special legislation to amend the Town Charter, Article 2 Representative Town Meeting, to provide that all major capital projects in excess of $15,000,000 (fifteen million dollars) approved by Town Meeting shall be presented to the voters of the Town at a special or annual election as a non-binding public opinion advisory question; provided, however, that such a question shall not be presented to the voters in the event that a referendum petition is filed meeting the requirements of Section 2-12 of the Town Charter or if the capital project vote is declared by vote of not less than two-thirds of the Town Representatives present and voting by preamble to be an emergency measure necessary for the immediate preservation of the peace, health, safety or convenience of the town; and to authorize the General Court to make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill before enactment by the General Court, and to authorize the  Board of Selectmen to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of the petition, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.



Mr. Preston motioned to vote Article 28 with amendment.  Ms. Butler seconded.  
Mr. Lindemann raised concerns about a part of the amendment to the article, which prevents any real penalties for failure to provide the notification affected by this article.  
Mr. Hughes asked Ms. Baker her opinion on the article.  Ms. Baker expressed that her desire is to respond to public sentiment. 
Ms. Fay asked whose department would be responsible for mailing out notifications.  Mr. Heffernan confirmed that it would be the DPW. 
Ms. Butler informed the committee that the state regulation for notification is abutters to abutters out to 300 feet, which is what the article adopted.  She estimated an average of 30 letters sent out per project.  
Ms. Fay asked what scale of project would generate a mailing.  For example, a road sign or a public water fountain would be an odd thing that under this wording could result in a mailing.  Ms. Butler expressed that in her interpretation, a small project would not result in a mailing.  
Mr. Driscoll, the moderator, explained that the wording of their motion was incorrect.  After a brief discussion, correct wording was found for the motion.
Mr. Lindemann asked if a large, long project such a bike path would generate a massive quantity of letters.  Ms. Butler explained that yes, it would. 
Mr. Preston suggested a minimum triggering cost be included in the Article to avoid these small triggering events mentioned by Ms. Fay.
Mr. Heffernan expressed support for this Article, but concern that trying to attach a triggering value to it with no research would not be wise.
Ms. Carney explained that while the article as written places the responsibility on the DPW, the responsibility should perhaps fall under the purview of the associated committee.
Mr. Lindemann pointed to wording that said “to the extent practical.”  
Ms. Baker explained that the DPW hand-delivers paperwork at the start of most road construction projects.  Ms. Carney objected to this assertion, and explained that she feels there have been projects where notifications did not go out.  She explained that when changes are being made very close to people’s property, they need to be informed 100% of the time.  
Ms. O’Donnell expressed support for the concept of the bill, but raised issues with the wording.  
Mr. Lindemann suggested that 5-10 thousand dollars would possibly be a better triggering value. 
 Ms. Baker reminded Mr. Heffernan that there was another night scheduled for deliberation, so this did not have to be finished tonight.
Mr. Roberts suggested they ask the person who wrote the article about similar legislation in nearby towns.
Ms. Butler withdrew her seconding and the committee planned to revisit the article in the future. 
Ms. Fay suggested that an estimate be made of how much this would have costed in the last year to possibly answer concerns about cost and time consumption.
Ms. Carney explained that she feels the process could be expedited with modern technology and would not represent much cost.

Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 29 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE TWENTY-NINE:  By the Town Manager at the request of the Conservation Agent. To see if the Town will vote to amend Section 246-11.B.2 of the General Bylaws, as follows:
Delete the following words, “application fees for permits issued under Blanket Stormwater Management Permits (BSMP)s,” and insert in place thereof the following: “Application fees for permits issued under Minor Stormwater Management Permits (mSMP)s,” 
or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to By Law Review Committee and Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.



Mr. Preston made a motion that Article 31, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE THIRTY-ONE:   By Attorney and District 4 Town Meeting Representative  Kevin F. Hampe, at the request of 900 Providence Highway Realty Trust #2, owner of the premises located at 930 Providence Highway, Dedham, MA 02026 formerly leased to NE Restaurant Company, Inc., doing business as Chili’s.
To see if the Town will vote to authorize the Board of Selectmen to petition the General Court to file the following special legislation on behalf of the Town of Dedham provided, however, that the General Court may make clerical or editorial changes of form only to such bill, unless the Board of Selectmen approves amendments to the bill prior to enactment by the General Court, and provided further that the Board of Selectmen is hereby authorized to approve amendments which shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition. 
“AN ACT AUTHORIZING THE TOWN OF DEDHAM TO GRANT AN ADDITIONAL LICENSE FOR THE SALE OF ALL ALCOLHOLIC BEVERAGES TO BE DRUNK ON THE PREMISES
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives in the General Court assembled, and by the authority of the same, as follows:
Section 1. Notwithstanding Section 17 of Chapter 138 of the General Laws, or any other general or special law to the contrary, the licensing authority of the Town of Dedham may grant one (1) additional license for the sale of all alcoholic beverages to be drunk on the premises under section 12 of said Chapter 138 .The license shall be subject to all of said Chapter 138, except said section 17.
Section 2. The licensing authority shall restrict the license granted under Section 1 above to entities located at the premises located at 930 Providence Highway in the Town of Dedham, MA.  The license issued pursuant to this Act shall not be transferable to any other locations, persons, corporations, or organizations.
Section 3. Notwithstanding Sections 12 and 77 of Chapter 138 of the General Laws, the licensing authority for the Town of Dedham may restrict the license issued pursuant to this Act to holders of Common Victualer licenses.
Section 4. The additional licenses authorized by this Act shall be subject to an original application fee of $5,000.00 more than the annual fee for existing alcoholic beverage licenses in the Town of Dedham, MA. The additional $5,000.00 fee shall be deposited into an economic development account in the Town of Dedham and expended consistently with the purposes of such account.
Section 5. The license granted under this Act if revoked or no longer in use, may be granted by the licensing authority to new applicants who meet the criteria of this Act.
Section 6. This Act shall take effect upon its passage.”  
or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.
Mr. Preston made a motion Article 32 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded. 
Ms. Butler expressed her dissatisfaction with article 32.  She does not feel it is good for small families.  Ms. O’Donnell said that she is comfortable with this specific business.   She approves because of the reputation of the shop owner.  Mr. Hughes explained that he got the impression that the neighborhood is in favor, and so he supports it.  Mr. Lindemann confirmed that this request followed commonwealth law.  
It was voted 8-1, Ms. Butler Opposed.
ARTICLE THIRTY-TWO:   By Town Meeting Representatives Peter A. Springer and Martha L. Zeolla, at the request of R&Z Griege, Inc.
To see if the Town will vote to petition the General Court to adopt the following legislation. The Legislature may reasonably vary the form and substance of the requested legislation subject to the approval of the Board of Selectmen who are hereby authorized to approve amendments within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition.
AN ACT AUTHORIZING THE TOWN OF DEDHAM TO CONVERT A LICENSE FOR THE SALE OF WINE AND MALT BEVERAGES NOT TO BE DRUNK ON THE PREMISES TO A LICENSE FOR THE SALE OF ALL ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES NOT TO BE DRUNK ON THE PREMISES
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives in the General Court assembled and by the authority of the same, as follows:
SECTION 1.
 (a) Notwithstanding Sections 15 and 17 of Chapter 138 of the General laws of Massachusetts or any other general or special law to the contrary, the license for the sale of wine and malt beverages not to be drunk on the premises issued by the licensing authority for the Town of Dedham to R&Z Greige, Inc., for the premises at 77 Cedar Street/7 Sanderson Avenue, Dedham, Massachusetts, is converted to a license for the sale of all alcoholic beverages not to be drunk on the premises, subject to the conditions set forth in this act.
(b) The aforesaid license shall not be transferrable by R&Z Greige, Inc., for a period of ten (10) years from the date said license is so converted.
(c) The aforesaid license may only be utilized in connection with the operation of a food store.  For purposes of this act, a “food store” shall mean a grocery store, supermarket, variety store, specialty store, or similar operation which sells at retail food for consumption off the premises either alone or in combination with grocery items or other nondurable items typically found in such stores for family, personal, or household use; provided, however, that such food store shall carry fresh and processed meats, poultry, dairy products, eggs, fresh fruit and produce, baked goods and baking ingredients, canned goods and dessert items; and provided, further,  that not more than twenty (20%) percent of the gross floor area of such store shall be devoted to the open display of alcoholic beverages for sale. 

(d) Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary, all alcoholic beverages except wine and malt beverages sold under said license must be in bottles or other containers of greater than sixteen (16) ounces.
(e) Said license shall continue to be considered a wine and malt beverage license under Section 15 of the Chapter 138 of the General Laws of Massachusetts solely for the purposes of determining the number of such wine and malt beverages licenses that may be granted by the Town of Dedham under the provisions of Section 17 of Chapter 138 of the General Laws of Massachusetts.
SECTION 2. This act shall take effect upon passage.
or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.
Mr. Preston moved Article 33 be voted with amendment.  Ms. Butler seconded. 
ARTICLE THIRTY-THREE: By the Town Manager at the request of the Director of Engineering. To see if the Town will vote to accept as a public town way Birch Street as   laid out by the Board of Selectmen in approximately the location shown on the plan entitled: “Street Acceptance Plan, C-3, Birch Street, Dedham MA 02026” as prepared by Civil Design Consultants, Inc., dated December 20, 2016, with a revision date of January 4, 2017, a copy of said plan having been placed on file with the Town Clerk; and further to authorize the Board of Selectmen to acquire, by gift, purchase or eminent domain, such interests in land as are necessary to provide for the use and maintenance of said way for all purposes for which public ways are used in the Town of Dedham, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.

Mr. Driscoll raised concerns with the method by which Dedham’s committees have begun treating motions.  He explained that the committee cannot change the article’s exact wording.  However, their motion can be reworded within the scope of the article.  
Mr. Lindemann clarified that the committee needs to re-read articles with word changes to make their motion.   Mr. Preston offered an alternative reading of the motion.  Mr. Driscoll accepted the reworded motion.  Ms. Butler withdrew her second.  Mr. Heffernan postponed further discussion of Article 33 until the next meeting.


Mr. Preston motioned that Article 34 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded.  Mr. Lindemann asked about a note on his copy of article 34.  Mr. Heffernan informed him the motion was for the article as-written.  It was voted 9-0.
ARTICLE THIRTY-FOUR:  By the Town Manager. To see if the Town will vote to amend the text and title of Section 183-2  of the General Bylaws by inserting the bold text and deleting the strikethrough text, as follows:
183-2.  List of delinquent taxpayers.
The tax collector or other municipal official responsible for records of all municipal taxes, assessments, betterments and other municipal charges, hereinafter referred to as the tax collector, shall annually, and may periodically, furnish to each department, board, commission or division, hereinafter referred to as the licensing authority, that issues licenses or permits including renewals and transfers, a list of any person, corporation, or business enterprise, hereinafter referred to as the party, that has neglected or refused to pay any local taxes, fees, assessments, betterments or other municipal charges for not less than a twelve three-month period, and that such party has not filed in good faith a pending application for an abatement of such tax or a pending petition before the appellate tax board, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.
Mr. Preston motioned that Article 35 be so voted, Ms. Butler seconded.  It was voted 9-0
ARTICLE THIRTY-FIVE:  By the Town Manager. To see if the Town will vote to supplement each prior vote of the Town that authorizes the borrowing of money to pay costs of capital projects to provide that, in accordance with G.L. c.44, §20, as most recently revised, the premium received by the Town upon the sale of any bonds or notes thereunder, less any premium applied to the payment of the costs of issuance of such bonds or notes, may be applied to pay project costs and the amount authorized to be borrowed for each such project shall be reduced by the amount of any such premium so applied, or take any other action relative thereto. Referred to Finance and Warrant Committee for study and report.


Mr. Heffernan reviewed what would be covered in the next meeting.  Mr. Preston requested more data about the fact that they adopted a 1.73 tax levy last year, but the actual tax rate turned out to be .73.  He asked for more information on how tax levies can change after being voted.
[bookmark: _GoBack]Mr. Preston motioned to adjourn, Ms. Carney seconded, it was voted 9-0.
Committee adjourned at 9:32.
